TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 5th December 2016
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

 Chairperson Barry Hodgson 
Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 
Councillor John Dransfield
Councillor Beverley Robinson 

Cllr Paul White
Apologies:   Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, PCSO Luke Gregory, Cllr Karen Parsons, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Ruth Crompton, Cllr Adrian Foulkes, Cllr Ian Hartley
Also present : David Storey, Philip Mousdale, N Elliot, D Whitfield, A O’Neill, J Jordan, L Banks
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 7th November 2016 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Dransfield
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters
Adele has received a response from the Police and Crime Commissioner with reference to the letter sent in September.  Mr Grunshaw advised that the resource has been cut and now they have limited availability, of which they have to dedicate to the areas in greatest need.  They are aware of the issues with Wycoller car park, and PCSO Gregory has advised that measures have been in place to catch thieves.  2 people from Yorkshire have been caught and questioned.
County Councillor Paul White

CCllr Paul White advised that the Black poplar trees at Cotton Tree needed to be removed for safety purposes following an independent inspection, and thanked the Parish Council for their assistance with the whole process, and planting the new ones.  A report will be in the Colne Times on Friday 9th December.

CCllr Paul White advised that the decision on the library transfer will take place on Wednesday 7th December, and he and Andrew Stephenson have sent in the letters of support received, to the cabinet members at Lancashire County Council.  
Cllr Robinson asked Cllr White whether any funding would be available to do a willow weaving project on the land at the side of the Old Post Office at Cotton Tree.  CCllr White advised that he would speak to Cllr’s Cockburn-Price and Foxley and advise.

Adele asked also whether any funding would be available for the work needed on the trees at the allotments as some of them are now very over-grown.  The whole cost for the project is £650, and CCllr White offered half of the cost.  Adele to place the order with Whitesides Tree Care.

Resident’s Issues

Nick Elliot attended the meeting to ask where he was on the waiting list for an allotment.  Adele advised that the waiting list is now on the website, and no further allotments have been rented out as yet as the Councillor dealing with allotments currently has a bad back.
Nick is also interested in any Councillor vacancies that arise.  As Seb Wilcock is no longer a Councillor and Cllr Hodgson has moved to Trawden, another Councillor needs to be appointed for the Wycoller/Winewall/Cotton Tree area.  Adele to request a letter of application.
4 members of the Trawden Celtic Football teams attended the meeting to advise that they are in discussion with the FA regarding improvements that could possibly be made to the Recreation Ground so that it can be used with more frequency for a longer amount of the season.  The FA are doing a survey and report on the rec and advise they may have some funding available.  Park High School are interested in using any improved pitches at the Rec, and the Clinical Commissioning group can fund projects which have positive health outcomes.  The football representatives are happy to have discussions with representatives from the Parish 
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Council, Pendle Borough Council and the Trawden Show Committee so the best results can be obtained from any improvements to the recreation ground for all users of the field.  Philip Mousdale advised that some of the smaller grounds will be transferred to the Town and Parish Councils, but the larger sites will stay in the control of the Borough Council.  It was suggested that maybe the field opposite could be used for the heavy vehicles on Trawden Show Day, but no livestock can use a field intended for an agricultural show for 28 days prior to the event.  The field opposite is a farmer’s field so this would not be viable.  The report from the FA is expected in early 2017 and Julian Jordan send his contact details to Adele Waddington for future correspondence.  Cllr Hodgson will confirm the next Trawden Show meeting date to Julian.
Matters Arising
Co-option of new Parish Councillor

David Storey wrote to the Council advising that he was interested in the current vacancy in the Cotton Tree area.  The Councillors discussed his application at the last meeting, and invited David to attend this meeting in order to co-opt him on as the new Councillor for the Cotton Tree area.  Cllr Hodgson advised that he has spoken to Seb Wilcock and he is willing to resign, therefore there is also another vacancy for this area.  His co-option was proposed by Cllr Dransfield, seconded by Cllr Robinson, put to vote – all in favour.

Transfer of Services to Town and Parish Councils

Philip Mousdale attended the meeting and advised that Pendle Borough Council are looking at all of the excess pieces of land so they can be transferred over to the Town and Parish Councils if they are interested in them.  There are several on the list for Trawden.  They are; Land at Bannister Close/Holme Crescent; land to the rear of the bus terminus, Lanehouse; land at either side of the Old Post Office, Cotton Tree; land at end of Duke Street Winewall – Pendle Borough Council must ensure that this area is vacated by the current user before transfer.  Pendle Borough Council have also asked whether we would be interested in the tram tracks.  The site of the tram tracks runs from the junction with Church Street to the junction with Lanehouse Lane including the garden area at the bus terminus.  The tram tracks are 400m long and 1.8m wide.  It was proposed by Cllr Robinson that the Parish Council will accept the transfer at £1 per site with the standard 10 year covenant on, seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to confirm to Philip Mousdale.
With reference to the Recreation Ground, Philip Mousdale advised that it could be transferred to the Parish Council for a nominal fee, but would have to 10 year covenant on it that it would have to be kept for Community use only.  There is currently a consultation taking place regarding charging for under 16’s football, as there is currently no charge.  There is a big deficit currently on the rec, and Cllr Dransfield proposed that the decision and transfer be deferred for 12 months, with a view to accepting the transfer from 1st April 2018.  This would give another year to discuss the options available and have discussions with other user groups.  Seconded by Cllr Robinson, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to confirm the intentions by email to Philip Mousdale.  Philip advised that he needs to meet with the Parish Council in January to discuss the cut in maintenance budget for all parks that Town and Parish Councils have not yet accepted transfer.  Adele to confirm the January meeting date with Philip
Lengthsman/NWIB
The judges report has been received from North West in Bloom, and 170 points were awarded from a possible 200.  Cllr Robinson has photographed Jack and Sarah Greenwood with the new poem that has been put up in the Poetry Garden.  Cllr Robinson also advised that she has a wheelbarrow that the Trawden in Bloom team would like to put outside the Community Centre, near to the notice board, but it needs securing.  Cllr Hodgson to make some brackets to secure.
Steven Hounslow has done 11 hours in November as he has been ill.

Colne and District Committee

There is one appeal outstanding on the agenda for a property at Well Head.  The issue with the parking area to the rear of Gladstone Terrace is still waiting for a planning application to be submitted.
Neighbourhood Plan

John Halton and Jonathan Dicken from Pendle Borough Council attended the last meeting of the steering group and are able to offer a lot of help and assistance.  They are providing maps and data which sits with the
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 project that they are currently doing for Pendle council.  The next meeting is to be held on 23rd January 2017.
Allotments
Adele to chase Cllr Foulkes for the new map of the allotments in order for the Councillors to be able to see whether the new pricing structure is viable.  All Councillors present were willing to help with the measuring of the allotments if required.  
Survey of Garages
Cllr Robinson and Adele Waddington have done a survey of the garages and found that 9 need attention.  One tenant has advised that they want to erect a new garage by the end of January, one tenant advised that their garage is being used for storage and the temporary repairs are to stop raining in.  Adele to write to this tenant advising that the garage should be used for private car storage only, and that they have until mid-March to replace the garage.
It has been brought to the attention of the Parish council that people are using the garages for other than storage of private vehicles.  A note will be added to the renewal in April advising that, if it is suspected that businesses are being run from the garages, the Parish Council will require inspection, as stated in the terms and conditions.  Garages to be re-inspected on 19th December 2016 and any issues still outstanding will be dealt with following this date.

Black Poplar Trees at Cotton Tree
Following the report given by CCllr White, Adele to ask Chris Binney at Pendle Borough Council if it is possible that the new Black Poplar trees would be issues with tree protection orders.
Meeting dates for 2017
It was proposed that the dates for the meetings in 2017 would be as follows:
16th January, 6th February, 6th March, 3rd April, 8th May, 5th June, 3rd July, 4th September, 2nd October, 6th November, 4th December.  All dates were agreed.  Adele to book the Community Centre.

Green Meadows/Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace – water issues
There is water running from under the wall at the bottom of Green Meadows, and from underneath the horse trough at Gladstone Terrace.  Cllr Robinson is concerned that with the impending cold weather, this could cause issues of ice on the roads.  Adele to report to Lancashire County Council.
Parish Matters

Cllr Hodgson advised that the drain is blocked on Burnley Road near to the planter.  Adele to report.
Cllr Hodgson asked that a letter of thanks be sent to Bernard Ross for donating the main Christmas tree outside the Community Centre.

Cllr Reyner advised that there is a large pot hole just past Cemetery House.  Adele to report

Cllr Reyner advised that there is a large pot hole on the left hand side of the road, going down Coal Pit Lane.  Adele to report.

Cllr Robinson advised that there is a white van parked next to the Victorian toilet that has been there for quite some time.  Adele advised that she intends to have it removed prior to the work being carried out on the restoration of the toilet.  Adele to also find out who the land belongs to.
Adele has received a letter regarding the state of the back of Cotton Tree Lane.  The Parish Council own the land on which the garages sit, and it was proposed by Cllr Dransfield that the holes are filled.  The stone is £16.50 per tonne for 10 tonnes, and Craig Smith has offered to assist Cllr Hodgson with the filling of the holes.  Seconded Cllr Reyner, put to vote – all in favour.  This will be done at the beginning of January, and a note will be posted to all properties affected before the event.  Philip Mousdale has given some guidance on the content of the notification.

Planning Applications
16/0572/HHO – retention of first floor balcony to rear of 5 Back Lane, Trawden. The Councillors note that the balustrade has been brought in from the edge in order to ensure there is no possibility of being able to see into the neighbours property. The Councillors are happy with this proposal
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Correspondence

Bank statement received

Notification of a meeting of the Scrutiny Management team to be held on 15th November 2016

Land transfer documents received from Pendle Borough Council for the allotments at Cotton Tree.  Signed and returned

Response received from the Police and Crime Commissioner about the letter sent in September.

New posters received from Keiron Roberts that will be displayed at Ball Grove in the hope that dog owners will pick up after their pets

Response received from Philip Mousdale about the issues raised on the annual inspection report for Lanehouse Lane playground.  As far PBC are concerned, all issues were ironed out before transferring the playground to the Parish Council.

Request for a letter of support from the Community Centre Trustees to support their bud for funding for a project to record dialect and memories of people living and growing up in Trawden.  Adele to respond with support letter.

Maps received from Pendle Borough Council for the excess pieces of land available.

List of public telephone boxes proposed to be removed received from British Telecom.  None in our area.

War Memorial Trust Bulletin received

Parish Champions newsletter received and an invitation to attend the Community Transport meeting in Preston on 10th December 2016

Invitation received to attend the Blue Light Conference on Manchester on 29th March 2017.

Meeting of the Youth Engagement panel to be held on 22nd November at 7pm at Nelson Town Hall

Proposals for consultation for the Public Spaces Protection order which will include Trawden Rec.  Feedback required.

Invitation to attend the Sufi chanting at Brierfield Community Centre on Sunday 27th November 2016.

Advance notification that Burnley Road will be closed on 3rd January 2017.

Invitation to attend the delivery of the Building Bridges Programme at Park High School on 2nd December 2016

Letter received from Graham Rushton advising that he is terminating his tenancy of allotments 25 and 26 as of 31st March 2016.

Email received from Playforce offering Playground inspections

Letter received from resident of Cotton Tree Lane regarding the state of the back street

Winter bulleting 1 received and distributed to all Councillors

Quote received from IMI about cleaning the war memorial

North West in Bloom report received

Meeting dates for the Community Cohesion Group received for 2017

Email request received for a ‘Cotton Tree’ sign.  All other parts of the village are signposted, but Cotton Tree isn’t

Draft Integrated Risk Management Plan 2017-2022 consultation received
Finance
Bank transfer of £126.50 to Steven Hounslow for November hours
Bank transfer of £20.00 to Adele Waddington for eye test
Bank transfer of £30.00 to Adele Waddington for new lenses required for glasses
Cheque to Cllr Robinson for £10.00 for computer programme required for the NWIB portfolio
Meeting closed 11pm – next meeting 16th January 2017 – Special Budget Meeting ONLY
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